
 

Minutes Regular Council Meeting 

Held Monday February 13th, 2023, at 7:30 p.m. 

The regular meeting of council was held Monday February 13
th
, 2023, at 7:30 pm 

with Deputy Mayor Duggan presiding. In attendance were Councillor O'Brien, 
Councillor Adams, Councillor Curtis, Councillor Murphy , and Councillor Poirier. 
Mayor Gordon sent regrets. Also present were CAO Donna Thomson ,Jillian 
Trainor from the West Prince Graphic and RCMP Constable Handrahan. 

Declaration of Conflicts of Interest 

Deputy Mayor Duggan called the meeting to order. He went over the conflicts of 

interest being Councillor O'Brien and Councillor Murphy for health-related topics. 

Approval of Agenda 

Deputy Mayor Duggan called for a motion to approve the agenda. The motion 

was made by Councillor Poirier and was seconded by Councillor Adams. The 

motion carried. 

Adoption of Minutes 

Deputy Mayor Duggan asked for a motion to adopt the minutes from the January 

9
th
 regular meeting of council, as well as the minutes from the Fire Services 

meeting January 30th. The motion was made by Councillor Curtis, seconded by 

Councillor Murphy and the motion carried. 

Deputy Mayor Duggan welcomed the RCMP officer to the meeting and asked if 

she would like to present her report. Constable Handrahan thanked the Deputy 

Mayor and she went over the submitted report. 









 

  



Constable Handrahan left the meeting upon finishing her report. 

Business arising from the Minutes ï  

Deputy Mayor Duggan went over the business arising from the minutes. Deputy 

Mayor Duggan said that we had received word from the Province that they  would 

not support the amendment changing the size requirement. The CAO explained that 

she had sent the proposed bylaw amendment to Municipal Affairs to ensure it was 

written properly. She said they called and asked to cancel the public meeting to 

give them time to look over the request. She said that the town planner had reached 

out to work with the province and answer questions. They came back that they 

didnôt feel that amendment was appropriate as it would then be in place for all 

Agricultural land which would then go against its intent to preserve green space. 

Their recommendation was to rezone the property in question to Single Unit 

Residential. The CAO advised she had told the province of the high cost to run the 

sewer line if the property was rezoned for both the developer and the town, but that 

was what their suggestion stayed. Deputy Mayor Duggan asked if the next step was 

to inform the owners of the land. The CAO said she had reached out to advise 

them. 

The other outstanding item from the minutes was the sign at the former Travellers 

Rest Motel. The CAO said she had spoken to the owner who was willing to remove 

the sign and come up with a more appropriate one, but that he would like to wait 

until spring when the ground wasnôt as frozen.  

Public Presentations  

Deputy Mayor Duggan moved to the next agenda item after he noted that were no 

public presentations. 

Reading of Correspondence ï Nil  

Committee Reports 

Deputy Mayor Duggan moved to the committee reports.  

 Property- 

Deputy Mayor Duggan asked Councillor Poirier to go over the property report. 

Councillor Poirier read out the report received from the Bylaw Enforcement officer. 

Deputy Mayor moved to the next committee report. 

  



PEI BYLAW ENFORCEMENT 

RURAL MUNICPALITY OF ABERTON ï January 2023. 

 

- Patrolling around the Municipality and monitoring open files. 

- Jan 5 ï Main Street store front of Independent has been boarded up. 

- CAO sending letter to owners of Travelers Inn to remove signage. 

- Jan 12 ï Complaint about unsecured garbage bins from Independent Store. I called manager and left 

message with lady who answered the phone to shut covers, especially at night, and make sure 

garbage is secured daily. 

- Jan 19 ï No new files. 

- Jan 26 ï No new files. 

 

Officer - DONNA J. JOHNSON - B.Mus. 

PEI Bylaw Enforcement 

peibylawenforcement@gmail.com 

902-218-7045 

 

Deputy Mayor Duggan asked if we had been in touch with the owners of the ñold 

Myrickôs ñ building currently boarded up on Main Street. The CAO said she hadnôt 

spoken to anyone but had received an email from a lawyer on the Island inquiring 

what the property could be used for with its current zoning.  She said she had sent 

the inquiry to the planner who came back with suggestions but that they would 

require parking spaces if it was used as apartments. The CAO said she had 

forwarded a copy of the Commercial zone to the lawyer for analysis. 

Councillor Poirier then read out the Public Safety Report. 

He said some areas of concern have been identified. The plan is to patch those areas 

until this summer when Dept of Highways can do a more permanent fix. Any areas 

of concerns that are identified by Council to be brought to the attention of the CAO 

or Councillor Poirier. 

Seniors and Tourism ï Councillor Murphy  

Nothing to report. 

Recreation ï Councillor Poirier  

He advised council that himself, Councillor OôBrien and the CAO had interviewed a 

candidate for the Recreation/Events position. 

Councillor Poirier reported that plans were well underway for the Winter Carnival 

scheduled for the weekend of March 18/19
th
. He said he had the basement of the 

Catholic Church  booked for a free pancake breakfast from 830-1030 am. He said 



the cooking was being covered by the Knights of Columbus, and that Donnie 

Bernard would be the chief cook.  

The afternoon of March 18
th
 there would be snowshoe races with a parent and child 

combo. Also he is planning to have an outdoor area with a tent at the firehall area 

and would serve hot chocolate. There will be sleight rides from 2:30-4:30. He said 

the cost of the rental would be approximately $1000.  Councillor Poirier said that 

Deputy Mayor Duggan would be leading pickleball in the gym at the Elementary 

School. It will be a great way for people to learn more about the sport. He 

mentioned there would be a small cost as we would need to pay a rate to have a 

custodian in the school while the event was happening.  

March 19
th
 there would be judging of  snow sculptures at the rink area (weather 

permitting). He explained he was in touch with the Principal at Alberton Elementary 

School and if weather permitted, the children would be able to make the sculptures. 

He said the event would wrap up with a free skate from 1:30 ï 3:00 at the Jacques 

Cartier arena. He said it would be a family skate and possibly prizes for costumes. 

He said in the event of rain, there would be time to cancel the sleigh rides and move 

activities in the Alberton gymnasium. 

The CAO asked if the town should look into purchasing a tent that could be used for 

different purposes. Councillor Murphy said she agreed with the purchase as renting 

was very expensive. Councillor Poirier added that he would like to have 2 

generators on hand so people could stay warm during the outdoor activities. 

Councillor OôBrien said it would make sense for the town to have their own small 

generators that could be used for events. The Cao said she would look into the cost 

of a tent. 

  



Fire Report- Councillor Curtis  

Councillor Curtis read out the Fire Report submitted by Chief Darrell Graham. 




